MEETING SUMMARY 
FEBRUARY 5, 2004-- MEETING #1 OF 
TRANSPORTATION AND LAND USE WORKING GROUP 

MAINE GREENHOUSE GAS STAKEHOLDER ADVISORY GROUP

Introduction & Process Overview: 

Facilitator Jonathan Reitman reviewed the Groundrules for the Working Group as developed by the SAG.  It was stressed that each organization has one "vote" in the Working Group even if more than one representative attends a meeting.  It was further suggested that the facilitator could be contacted by any WG member between meetings to discuss proposals relating to either process or substantive decisions. 

As to groundrules, several WG members objected to the portion of Groundrule #12 which stated that if a member is absent, it will be considered that s/he has "consented" to actions taken in their absence.  The members insisted on their right to reserve dissent or objections if they are unavoidably absent for a particular discussion or action item. 

A question was also raised about whether, if and how DEP will adjust its policy decisions after this process concludes, to reflect new or adjusted data developed after this process.  DEP representatives responded that there is some flexibility built into the process to account for these developments. 

Transportation & Land Use Emissions Baseline Methods, Assumptions & Results: 

CCAP Technical Consultant Steve Winkelman reviewed the Transportation Inventory and Baseline documents previously sent to WG members. 

On the NESCAUM Inventory, (p. 2 of presentation), WG members raised several questions (e.g. whether and whether the data reflected emissions from marine sources).   Action: Maine DEP [Mike] will make the NESCAUM  Report available on CD to WG members within the nest week. 

Steve discussed the relationship between data on fuel sales & fuel consumption (derived from Vehicle Miles Travelled-- VMT).  Action: The WG agreed not to make any adjustment in the baseline based on minor differences between fuel sales and consumption. 

Determination of the VMT baseline is critical because 89% of GHG emissions come from on-road gasoline and diesel vehicles. 

Steve then discussed his methodology in determining VMT.  The decision for the group was whether to use the Maine DOT VMT forecast (18.8% growth), the US DOE forecast for New England (40%) or some figure in between.  WG members raised several points  The Maine Turnpike Authority shows that motorists are making more shorter, intra-state trips after 9/11/2001.  The Maine DOT will update its VMT forecast based on US census data, but that update will not be completed until late 2004 (after this process).  There was agreement that either the WG Report or the SAG report should be accompanied by Maine economic data, which will explain and inform the group's choices about baseline and projected VMT's, 

Several people wanted to know more about the Maine DOT model used to determine its VMT forecast.  Could it be refined to break out VMT by gasoline vs. diesel engines?  WG members asked if DOT had county-by-county  VMT figures, since there are likely to be disparate impacts based on geographic differences.  Action: DOT representatives have that data and will send to WG members.  Action:  The DOT model will be reviewed by the Transportation & Land Use subcommittee the WG agreed to form (see below). 

It was questioned whether CCAP should use Maine DOT data rather than NESCAUM Inventory for the period of 1990-1995 (p. 8 of CCAP presentation). Steve noted that the NESCAUM inventory is based on Maine-specific fuel data that’s reported up to the Federal government.  CCAP and DEP will consider the request but it may not be easy to do.

Inclusion of Black Carbon Issue (p. 9 of CCAP Presentation): Steve led the group through a discussion of whether Black Carbon  Emissions should be included in calculating the Transportation baseline.  The estimate that black carbon may be responsible for 25% or more of Global Warming suggests it should be included.  However, the methodology for determining Black Carbon is still quite new, and to some degree untested, which suggests it should not be included.  The WG considered 3 Policy Options: 1) To use Black Carbon in determining the transportation baseline, 2) not to use it, or 3) To show the baseline with and without Black Carbon. 

Mike Stoddard will make available to the WG comparison data on Black Carbon generated by diesels vs. gasoline engines [Jacobson presentation].  It was also noted that production of energy through biomass may also be responsible for generating Black Carbon emissions (which is beyond the scope of this WG).  The group also wondered how new technologies and replacement of the Maine fleet would impact the WG's assumptions on Black Carbon and the extent to which it should or should not be included.  The WG clearly wanted to refine its assumptions about the future importance of Black Carbon in producing emissions (Connecticut's estimates were admittedly very rough).  For instance, the assumption that  Maine will replace only a small portion of its diesel fleet by 2020 was questioned. 

Action:  A Black Carbon technical work group (Mike Stoddard, Jonathan Rubin, Dale Hanington, Greg Dana, John Wathen) will review technical and statistical data on Black Carbon, and to develop key policy recommendations on whether and how to include Black Carbon in baseline calculations.  Prior to the March 9 meeting of the WG, that subcommittee will send a written report to WG members.  The subcommittee will also make an oral presentation at the March 9 meeting.  Meanwhile, those familiar with the topic were asked to distribute to WG members  general (i.e. non-technical) articles on Black Carbon.  Mike Stoddard has provided the Hanson article which will be forwarded shortly. 

N.B.: The group decided to revisit the baseline and inventory calculations in the meeting on March 9, with the goal to adopt baseline and inventory figures at that time. 

Consideration of Possible GHG Savings Options: 

After lunch,  Steve led the group through the January 30 draft which was previously sent to WG members.  He stressed that the document at this stage contains only a description of the basic elements of the option, and estimates of its GHG savings, and cost.  Full implementation details are not included at this stage. The group was reminded that full implementation details are beyond the scope of this process, but that working group members will refine and define the key elements of each recommendation, through sub-groups and strawman proposals.

Beginning with P. 9, Steve explained that the $$ signs in the last column were intended to be rough estimates of the relative cost (NOT cost effectiveness) of each measure.  In the chart, $ w represents low cost, $$ represents moderate cost, and $$$ represents high costs.  Because there were not estimates of what  each of those symbols meant in real dollars,WG members were reluctant to even include them in the final report.  Action: Steve will remove the $ signs from the table.
Steve suggested, and the group agreed, to first review those measures with potential for largest GHG savings, and turn to measures with smaller potential savings as time permitted.  Today's discussion is intended to be for information and debate, and no decisions for or against a specific option were to be taken. 

Option 1.1(a) (p. 10)-- Adopt California GHG Tailpipe standards. There was serious debate over the advisability of these standards for Maine.  It was noted that the California standards had not even been set yet, so to adopt them for Maine would be recommending something with little specific detail.  Some group members are convinced the California standards will be preempted by federal law; others were not.   This made this a "risky" option because the GHG savings might not be achievable depending on the legal outcome in California.  One stakeholder suggested that Maine would likely be sued if Maine enacted California GHG standards.  Because Maine is a small portion of the overall vehicle market, some members said "we don't want to be out of the mainstream" by adopting stringent standards which harm Maine's competitive position.  One member said they could accept this recommendation if it was "triggered": e.g. if 60% of national vehicle sales were to be governed by the California standards, Maine would adopt them as well.  Choices for this option include: 1) "wait and see" what actual standards California adopts, 2) set a date for implementation at some point in the future, or 3) adopt them subject to a "trigger."  It was noted that either 1) or 2) would affect the savings which would be achieved by this option. 

There was no decision on whether the 30% reduction in GHG rates was the appropriate number to use, but several stakeholders noted that the number was in line with other estimates.

Option 1.3(b) (p. 12)-- Adopt a GHG Feebate program.  Several group members noted there exists a voluntary "Clean Cars for Maine" labeling program in which dealers label those cars which have lower emissions.  This program has been negotiated by DEP, NRCM, Maine Auto Dealers' Association, and EPA. 

Looking at the "Sample Feebates" (p. 13), several members wondered what level of feebate we were talking about for Maine, and whether the dollar amounts involved were reasonable.  Other comments: A concern was expressed about the ability to sell these lower GHG vehicles, whether there was a market for them.  Another asked whether this measure would be revenue neutral, whether the feebates would equal the fees on higher-emitting vehicles.  The possibility was raised that this fee would be levied by an addition to the registration fees charged by the towns, rather than by the dealer.  In that case, another member noted, we should ask (since Maine has one of the highest excise taxes already) whether this additional fee would discourage new car sales. 

There was no decision on whether to analyze GHG feebates at a one-state or multi-state level. 

Options under 2.0 (p. 15 et. seq.)-- Slowing VMT Growth.  The WG spent considerable time discussing these measures.  Steve noted that the modeling CCAP has done show how a number of discrete, smaller measures interrelate.  He suggested these measures have been estimated elsewhere to slow the growth in VMT's  by 3-10%.  In Maine, the first-cut estimate is that they  could reduce the current projection of 18.8% growth by 2.0% in 2010 and by 6.5% by 2020  It was noted that given the slower rate of growth in northern Maine, the 6.5% estimate may be high.  It was also noted that the correct state tax rates for fuels is 24.6 for gasoline and 25.7, rather than the figures noted at p. 18. 

The group discussed existing data sets which might relate to these measures: Greater Portland Council of Governments has done some modeling which it will share.  The National Park Service (?) has conducted a study of traffic diversion resulting from initiation of a shuttle bus program in the Bar Harbor area.  The Maine Department of Economic Development and State Planning Office have done some modeling on transportation infrastructure (see 2.2(b) and 2.3(a)-(d)).  In-fill data (2.2(c)) may be available from Belfast.  Maine DOT is doing passenger rail analysis from Portland-Brunswick, and an economic impact analysis, and may have other "on the shelf" studies which relate to this set of measures.. Beth Nagusky of the Maine Energy Office has retained research assistance from the Muskie School to analyze policy options.  SmartGrowth Maine and SPO have data on land use patterns.  Portland Trails may have data on bike and pedestrian infrastructure (see 2.3(d)).  The Transportation Strategic Needs reports from the three Metro areas will be obtained by Bob Thompson and Steve Linnel.   Maria will try to get figures on private bus ridership, although those figures are closely guarded.  Action: Sue Jones & Greg Nadeau will head a subcommittee which will examine existing studies and state and local policies on land use & transportation issues, with the goal to refine or develop a specific set of policy recommendations (options, accompanied by brief bullet points) for the WG's review and consideration 

There was no decision on whether the 6.5% VMT reduction in GHG rates was the appropriate number to use.  The group will explore whether additional DOT analysis on land use and transit could inform this decision.

Options under 3.0 (pp. 21-22)-- Fuel Measures.  It was suggested that pursuit of these measures on a regional (New England) basis would result in greater reductions because of the bulk purchasing power.  It was also suggested that the availability of underground storage capacity limits Maine's ability to use low-GHG fuels.  While the science on the development of lower-GHG fuels is still new, the use of these fuels do have the potential for significant reductions (although they may have nonmeasurable impact by 2020, pursuit of this technology holds the potential for substantial reductions in the future).  Action: A subcommittee was formed which will examine these fuel measures more intensively, with the goal to refine or develop a specific set of policy recommendations (options, accompanied by brief bullet points) for the WG's review and consideration .  John Wathen, Steve Linnell, Jonathan Rubin, Mike Stoddard, and Patty Aho will work on this.  John Wathen has agreed to be contact person for this subcommittee.
Options 4.0 (p. 23 et.seq.)-- Options related to Freight.  It was noted that Options 4.4(a) and 4.4(b) "take away choice" from local municipalities.    Action: A Freight Subcommittee will meet to consider these options more intensively and prepare a set of policy recommendations (options, accompanied by brief bullet points) for the WG's review and consideration.  Ann Thayer, Dale Hanington, Maria Fuentes & Rob Elder from DOT (volunteered by Greg Nadeau) will work on this.

Option 7.1 (p. 8)-- Education.   The Working Group did not have time to discuss this option, although it was noted how difficult it would be to quantify any reductions attributable to this option alone.  If the group decides to do so, it may discuss this in more detail on March 9. 

Steve W. Has compiled a series of data needs from DOT or other agencies which he will circulate separately (e.g., VMT forecast for freight vs. passenger, vehicle inventories, etc.]

Goals for March 9 Meeting: 

1) Finalize and adopt baseline figures 

2)  Make decisions on use of Black Carbon 

3) Receive and discuss reports from subcommittees which will propose sets of measures in areas of: 

    a) Transportation and Land Use issues designed to Slow VMT Growth 

    b) Freight Measures 

    c) Fuel Measures 

4) Further Discuss and make preliminary decisions(?) on Tailpipe Emissions measures and Feebate options. 

5) Discuss other options as time permits. 

Rep. Ted Koffman suggested the TLU WG put in its "Parking Lot" (for future discussion & recommendation) a proposal to improve Maine's data collection systems to generate additional information on use of fuel types and other relevant data.

Meeting Summary Prepared by Jonathan Reitman, February 12, 2004. 

Facilitator Note: I have called members of each of the subcommittees to ask them to be contact persons who call meetings, and to discuss the facilitation and technical consultant needs of each subcommittee.  Ideally, those subcommittees would have a set of recommendations to go out to WG members with other mailing on March 2 (two weeks from today), one week before our next meeting.  Time is of the essence!
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